PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

MINUTES of the meeting held on Thursday, 9 May 2019 commencing at 10.00 am and finishing at 1.25 pm

Present:

Voting Members: Councillor Liz Brighouse OBE – in the Chair

Councillor Jenny Hannaby (Deputy Chairman)

Councillor Nick Carter Councillor Mike Fox-Davies

Councillor Tony llott
Councillor Liz Leffman
Councillor Charles Mathew
Councillor Glynis Phillips
Councillor Judy Roberts
Councillor Michael Waine
Councillor Liam Walker

Other Members in Attendance:

Councillor Ian Corkin (for Agenda Item 7)

By Invitation: Adrian Lockwood, Deputy Chair OxLEP; Richard Byard,

Director of Business Development OxLEP

Kate Pieroudis, Co-Production Development Manager - Social Care Institute for Excellence; Ben McCay and Jo Barnicoat, Oxfordshire Co-Production Programme Board

Officers:

Whole of meeting Lauren Rushen, Policy Officer; Colm Ó Caomhánaigh,

Committee Officer

Care

Part of meeting

Agenda Item	Officer Attending		
6	Benedict Leigh, Deputy Director Adult Services		
7	Claire Taylor, Interim Assistant Chief Executive		
8	Victoria Fletcher, Environment and Heritage Manager;		
	Rachel Burns, Waste Strategy Manager		
9, 10	Ben Threadgold, Policy and Performance Service		
	Manager		
10	Steven Jones, Corporate Performance and Risk		
	Manager		
11	Hannah Farncombe, Deputy Director Children's Social		

The Scrutiny Committee considered the matters, reports and recommendations contained or referred to in the agenda for the meeting and agreed as set out below. Copies of the agenda and reports are attached to the signed Minutes.

18/19 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS

(Agenda No. 1)

Apologies were received from Councillor Steve Harrod, Cabinet Member for Children and Family Services and from Nigel Tipple, Chief Executive, Oxfordshire Local Enterprise Partnership.

19/19 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST - GUIDANCE NOTE ON BACK PAGE OF THE AGENDA

(Agenda No. 2)

With reference to Agenda Item 5, Councillor Nick Carter stated that he had been on the Skills Board until 2 years ago.

20/19 MINUTES

(Agenda No. 3)

The minutes of the meeting held on 14 March 2019 were approved and signed as a correct record subject to the following amendment:

Item 13/19, ninth bullet point now reads: "The Health and Wellbeing Centre in Bicester was ..."

21/19 OXFORDSHIRE LOCAL ENTERPRISE PARTNERSHIP (OXLEP)

(Agenda No. 5)

Adrian Lockwood and Richard Byard gave a presentation on behalf of the Oxfordshire Local Enterprise Partnership focusing on skills and responded to Members' questions as follows:

- Many of the members of the Skills Board have connections with schools. Some are governors, one is the CEO of an academy trust for example. There used to be Headteachers on the Board but most of the work was not that relevant to them.
- OxLEP has funded job clubs in deprived areas. Older people are also marginalised in the jobs market with no support from government.
- Skills Board members are not remunerated. Support staff are provided by OxLEP.
- The greatest skills shortages are in STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics).
- Agriculture is becoming increasingly high-tech. A new training centre opens next week.
- A target of 50:50 gender balance has been set within three years. However, the local authorities chose their Council Leaders who are on the main board. A gender champion has been appointed to give advice through networking.

- OxLEP strongly encourages compliance with the Living Wage. Many of its businesses are higher skilled and so more highly paid. They met with the hospital sector recently which does not pay enough to attract staff.
- OxLEP works with all business representative organisations at director level with the CBI.
- The low growth in apprenticeships in Oxfordshire compared to the rest of the country is related to the strength of the jobs market here. It is relatively easy to get a paid job and the perception of apprenticeships is poor.
- The funding in place from the EU will not be affected by Brexit. There will be a UK fund in the future to replace it.

The Chairman thanked the OxLEP representatives for addressing the issues raised by the Committee.

22/19 OVERVIEW OF THE ADULT SOCIAL CARE CO-PRODUCTION PROGRAMME

(Agenda No. 6)

Benedict Leigh, Kate Pieroudis of the Social Care Institute for Excellence and Jo Barnicoat of the Oxfordshire Co-production Programme Board (OCPB) gave a presentation.

Ben McCay, also from OCPB and a service-user, described how everyone was able to have their say and offer advice. There was a co-production festival where participants were encouraged to write down their ideas and a workshop exploring solutions and barriers. He worked with two councillors but the only problem was that there was too much paperwork.

Officers and guests responded to issues raised by Members as follows:

- 21 co-production champions have been appointed following a widespread advertising campaign.
- There is a project to identify the needs of self-funders and ensure that whatever is put in place is something that people will use.
- The grants panel brings councillors, officers and users together.
- Professionals sometimes suggest more expensive solutions whereas users can
 often come up with more obvious solutions.
- The NHS is on board which is important because people often go there first whereas their local clinic may be able to provide a solution.

The Chairman thanked the participants for clearly presenting the context for the coproduction programme.

RESOLVED: to note the report.

23/19 REVIEW OF S113 AGREEMENT - UPDATE FROM THE OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY AND CHERWELL DISTRICT COUNCILS PARTNERSHIP WORKING GROUP

(Agenda No. 7)

The report was introduced by Claire Taylor. With Councillor Ian Corkin, Cabinet Member for the Cherwell Partnership, she responded to Members' questions as follows:

- The Cherwell-South Northamptonshire joint working saved £15-20m which could not have been achieved by outsourcing for example.
- The lessons learned include tackling IT issues early these are likely to be more challenging in the CDC/OCC partnership.
- Joint working is seen as normal now by CDC staff. Supporting staff is key to the process.
- CDC staff are excited at the possibilities offered by a stronger relationship between housing and social care.
- The partnership and transformation programmes are being integrated to avoid double-change. The main challenge is with the capacity to do both.
- Table 2 on Agenda Page 22 is not a complete list of joint working between council

 there are hundreds of examples.
- Partnership working doesn't just deliver greater efficiencies but improves effectiveness too.
- Looking at the models of joint working outlined in Table 1 on Agenda Page 22, the partnership is currently somewhere between models 1 and 2 but the ambition so to achieve model 3.

RESOLVED: to note the report and progress made through the Partnership.

24/19 HOUSEHOLD RECYCLING RATE UPDATE REPORT

(Agenda No. 8)

Victoria Fletcher and Rachel Burns summarised the report and answered Members' questions as follows:

- Government is consulting on national policy to reduce packaging waste. It is expected that those over-packaging products will have to pay more.
- A recent audit of the County Council itself showed that it was doing well in tackling single-use plastic.
- Charges at Household Waste Recycling Centres apply only to non-household waste building rubble for example.
- Bottle refund proposals are in government consultation but there is concern that the gain would be minimal for very large expenditure given that kerbside recycling is already quite successful in recovering bottles.
- Measuring percentage recycled and composted is only one way of calculating success. It does not reflect waste reduction or the lack of green waste in urban areas. Carbon accounting is not currently sufficiently developed. Waste per head, percentage dry recycling, percentage food recycled and residual waste per head are all also tracked.

RESOLVED: to note the report and support the communications planned for 2019/20

25/19 SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT 2018-19

(Agenda No. 9)

Ben Threadgold introduced the report. The forward plan for the Performance Scrutiny Committee will be included in a format consistent with the other committees.

He asked the Committee to note that the co-option of Anita Higham to the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee from September 2018 (Agenda Page 63, paragraph 6.23) has yet to be confirmed, as a potential conflict of interest relating to her membership of other bodies needs to be resolved. Members expressed the strong opinion that a decision needs to be made on this matter soon to allow sufficient time to find an alternative co-option should that be required.

Members suggested that the Call-in item on SEND School Transport be clearly highlighted and separated from the other items considered by the Committee. It was also agreed that the recommendations from the Cabinet Advisory Group on this subject need to come back to this Committee for discussion.

26/19 DRAFT OUTCOMES FRAMEWORK 2019-20

(Agenda No. 10)

Ben Threadgold introduced the report. The Draft Outcomes Framework will go next to Cabinet and if adopted will form the basis of the performance reports which will now be produced monthly. Officers responded to Members' questions as follows:

- There is a monthly telephone survey of residents not just service users.
- Whether targets change from year to year depends on the nature of the issue and performance in the previous year.
- The lower target for KS4 pass rates may be due to a change in the national average. Officers are working with the directorate to consider whether the measure and target therefore need to be adjusted to ensure they remain ambitious.

Members made the following suggestions:

- Could the target for street lights be more ambitious given the new contract?
- The information needs to indicate what has already been achieved.
- Percentages are not enough in themselves the underlying figures are needed to show the scale or degree.
- There is no mention of the greater divide in educational attainment.

It was agreed that Members will receive the reports each month.

27/19 NEW MODEL FOR CHILDREN'S SOCIAL CARE

(Agenda No. 11)

Hannah Farncombe gave a presentation on the new model and responded to questions as follows:

 Regarding links with other organisations, there is already joint working on individual cases. The voluntary sector is involved through Oxfordshire Youth and Bishop Colin Fletcher of Dorchester both on the Early Help Strategy Board for example. There has also been representation from the voluntary sector at the System Leaders meeting which is the group of senior leaders across the Partnership who are leading and shaping the new model.

- There is work to do to locate services. Cherwell District Council is interested in providing a base for a Family Safeguarding Team which will provide opportunities to embed integrated work with housing officers and leisure services.
- The financial planning for the model will be discussed by the Transformation Board on 22 May.

Members welcomed the opportunity to input into a new proposal at the development stage.

28/19 TRANSFORMATION SUB-COMMITTEE REPORT

(Agenda No. 12)

The report was introduced by Councillor Nick Carter, Deputy Chairman of the Transformation Sub-committee, who chaired the second meeting. The next meeting will be on 25 July 2019.

29/19 COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMME

(Agenda No. 13)

It was agreed to add the new proposals on SEND Transport to the agenda for 4 July 2019 meeting so that the Committee – which called-in the original decision – can discuss in advance of the Cabinet meeting.

Councillor Nick Carter expressed concern at the lack of County Council involvement in the Skills Board. At times in the past there were two Cabinet Members involved. The Chairman agreed to raise this with the Council Leader.

	in the Chair
Date of signing	 20